

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commissioners
Wednesday, September 30, 2020
 4:00pm Zoom Meeting
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Sandy Friede, Bob Cook
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Collection Superintendent, David Shaw

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Assistant Water Superintendent, Christopher Hood

City Engineer, Jon-Eric White

Water Distribution Manager, Jonathan Carey

1. Mayor Holaday

Not in attendance.

2. Appointments/Customer Issues
177 State Street (3 Newburyport Turnpike, Newbury)
· T.J. Melvin, P.E. from Millennium Engineering, Inc. came before the Commission.  They are looking to construct a mixed use building in Newbury, formerly Circle Finishing which burned down.  They want to connect to the original connection that was there for Circle Finishing.  The previous manhole is ripped out so they are proposing to put a new one in just on the Newburyport side of the lot and connect to the existing 8” sewer.   They are also proposing to do a duplex E-1 system with an alarm and the entire building will have a backup generator.  The water and sewer will also be also be connected into Newburyport Turnpike, Newbury but serviced by Newburyport.  

· Jon Carey mentioned that that location was a hazmat site.  He wanted to know if there was a final assessment report from the DEP.  Mr. Melvin stated there was a report and the conclusion was there were no health risks.  The only stipulation was to minimize any excavation and any excavation has to remain on site. A vapor barrier is required between the first floor and the foundation.  He will submit the full DEP report.  Jon Carey wants to receive something from DEP signing off on possible infiltration due to a negative pressure event.  Should there be a break on their line that in turn sucks in contaminated soil into the system it becomes a major issue.  Jon sent by email certain materials that would be used in this project.  Jon would be looking for input from the DEP since he does not have previous experience laying water services through a previously contaminated area.   Jon stated that he was in communication with the Water Treatment Plant and there is an 8” stub coming off of a loop put in by the train station as a result of the department’s work to alleviate THMs prior to his joining the department.  The department would be looking for Millennium to tie into that in order to loop the water.  Jon would have to look at the plans more closely to get an overlay as to where the department’s utilities would be on the other side of Route 1.  Mr. Melvin would like Jon to resend the email which outlined the materials required for the project.
· Commissioner Tomasz asked if this project included sewer.  Mr. Melvin confirmed that it did. 

· Commissioner Rogers asked if they were having a sewer holding tank and then pumping it.  Mr. Melvin responded that the tank has only about 160 gallons of storage.  Prepackaged dual pump and plastic tank.  Instead of doing a holding tank they are going to provide an emergency generator in the event of power failure.  Commissioner Rogers asked if it is an elevation problem.  Mr. Melvin stated that the sewer that is located on State Street is approximately 2 feet deep and would not be able to work by gravity.

· Dave Shaw stated that he did look at the plans and did speak to Mr. Melvin about this issue and voiced that he did have a concern about no holding tank capacity had Mr. Melvin install a backup generator just in case.  This was not in the proposed plan but it is an oversized E-1 design with two different pumps in it so it does have a lot more capacity than a normal E-1.  As long as there is backup power, Mr. Shaw believes it would be sufficient to be approved.
· Commissioner Tomasz’s recommendation would be to approve this project to move forward at the next meeting.

3. Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to approve the Minutes of the 7/29/20 meeting.

Vote: 4 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede, Cook)

4. Business Manager’s Report

· Julie Knight reported on a water line which flooded into 10 units at 53 Warren St.  She has been tasked to help manage the remediation and rebuild of that project.  She reported owners are packed up and out of the units and in temporary housing.  She has been working with the general contractor to help rebuild.  Commissioner Tomasz wanted to know what happened.  Mr. Carey reported that the department was working on isolating valves in the area off of Kent and High Street.  The crew was exercising valves on the GIS system.  The valve in question that was turned was labeled as an in-line gate valve.  When the crew exercised the valve, the owner of the unit came out to tell them his unit was flooding.  It appears that when the building was converted to condos from the old Stride Rite building either it was a machine cooling line or a fire suppression line that fed the building and the contractor for the remodel cut the line off just below floor grade, skim coated it with concrete and laid carpet over it.  Mr. Carey state this has been a ticking time bomb for 27 years and nobody in that particular time period happened to turn that gate valve and as such it was an open flow into the bottom of the building.  On that same day it was removed and noted in GIS.  After the valve was completely shut down the crew capped the valve so it is no longer visible on the street.  It will be on the property management company to sever that line on their property outside of the foundation so in the event something goes wrong on that main this event does not occur again.  Mr. Carey does not know if it was a lack of oversite/inspection on the City’s part but that service should have been cut and capped at the main.  
·  Meter Project – Ms. Knight was able to narrow down the compound meters to 3 categories.  The department will test all compound meters throughout the City to make sure they are communicating and billing correctly.  Training will take place with the office and water distribution staff.  Ms. Knight is also working on a billing software.  The new software will allow update of daily balances which currently only gets updated quarterly.  A reverse notification system is currently in the works.  Customers can sign up and get alerts on hydrant flushing, etc.  Hoping for all sites to be live by November.  

· FY 20 receipts show that we did not meet the FY 21 budget requests.  The rates were not increased so a portion of FY 20 retained earnings are earmarked support this year’s budget.  This year’s budget was approved last night (9/29/20) at the City Council meeting.   

· FY 20 liens have been started.  Delinquent payments are up by 13% which is a large jump so a downturn in revenue is anticipated.  

· Water FY 20 actual was $5.2 million and FY 21 budget is just under that at $5.4 million.  $171,000 is earmarked in retained earnings for water.

· Sewer FY 20 actual was $7.2 million and FY 21 budget is $7.5 million.  $300,000 is earmarked in retained earnings for sewer.

· Rates and Fees as approved in 2013 were presented to the Commission.  In order to get the new updated dollar amount Ms. Knight took labor rates, equipment depreciation, fuel costs, and any direct and indirect labor costs and applied that figure to the current rates.  Some rates increased 100%.  An example would be the emergency cost:  current fee is $300.  By increasing the fee to $400 that increase just barely covers the cost of two employees each at $51 an hour for a minimum of 3 hours.  Ms. Knight reported that only the services that are being updated are on the list that was in their packet.  She asked the Commission to review the updated fee schedule before the next meeting, make recommendations and possibly take a vote.  Ms. Friede asked if the new proposed fees are just what are costing the department.  Ms. Knight said if a fee was sustainable as currently set it was not on the list.  For example, Ms. Knight recommends setting the fee for all meters at cost because the cost keeps going up.  Jon Carey recommends charging for meter horn and fittings in addition to the cost of the meter.   The tamper fee is set at $300 and most contractors just cut the meter and pay the fee.  Ms. Knight recommends $500 for the first offense and $1,000 for subsequent offenses and stated MGL supports up to $1,000 for a tamper.  A billing fee the City is not currently charging for is non-sufficient funds fee which is a $15 charge to the city.  Ms. Knight reported there are instances now where the City is absorbing that cost.  Commissioner Tomasz asked Ms. Knight to make sure she has the actual cost for the equipment being used, how many man hours, what the hourly rate is, fuel costs, etc. in case someone questions the increase or the cost. 
· Year End Report – Year end reconciliations have been completed and the department ended the year with total expenses at almost $5 million expended and $433,000 left in the budget.  However, total revenue was $5.2 million which will leave about $300,000 going into retained earnings for water (pre-audit).  Sewer had total expenses of $6.5 million and over $1 million available.  Total revenue was $6.4 million with $380,000 going into retained earnings.  Commissioner Rogers asked about the overspending of debt service.  Ms. Knight responded that she is given those numbers and will have the Finance Director look into why that number is over.  She stated if it is an error the monies will end up in retained earnings if it is a plus.  If it is a minus it will stay as is but at least there will be a reason.

· Current Budget – Water is in the negative in the revenue category.  We have taken in almost $2 million in revenue.  There is a deficit of $438,000 which is typical for water.  With the new software project there will be a degree of accuracy.  The meters have reached their useful life and we are experiencing issues.  Money has been set aside in the capital plan for replacement at some point.  Sewer has expended almost $900,000 and in the quarterly budget we have $1.3 million available.  YTD revenue is $1.8 million.  There is almost $900,000 in reserve in the current revenue account so it is performing well.  
· Consumption – There is an uptick in consumption with a 5.2% increase since last year due to drought and a lot of people working from home.  However, the linear regression shows that over the past ten years we have had a 5.2% drop.  It is trending downward.   There was a significant drop in businesses being closed, manufacturing not using water, etc. Delinquencies in the City of Newburyport are up 13% so there is definitely a downturn in water revenue.  We are going to have to start looking at rates.  The Water Distribution Manager and Ms. Knight are looking into a rate study.  

· Questions regarding the new budget:  Commissioner Tomasz asked what the guidelines were for the budget.  Why was there such a small increase in the budget?  Ms. Knight stated that the budgets were submitted and then they were handed back when COVID happened.  The budget was cut because the department didn’t want to raise the rates during COVID.  Workman’s comp and health insurance went down because of reduced claims.  IT expense went down because Ms. Knight moved a lot of expenses that were being paid out of that account that should not have been.  Water IT expense is specifically for plant communications or IT only.  Commissioner Tomasz asked if everyone is back to work so those savings won’t be seen moving forward.   Ms. Knight responded that everyone is back to work and those savings won’t be seen.   Commissioner Tomasz stated that “we” really had nothing to do with whether the rates should go up or down.  He feels it seems like that decision falls upon the City Council.  Is that correct?  Ms. Knight responded that City Council was not responsible for these budget cuts.  The Finance Department anticipating an economic downturn, people’s ability to pay, not wanting to raise the rates, and wanting to remain fiscally responsible, they came back to the department and asked us to cut the budget.  Sandy Friede stated that she thought the Commission’s job was to discuss the rates and set them.  Ms. Knight responded that the rates have not changed and that the Finance Director said the rates could be changed at any time (not restricted to July 1).  That is the reason why we are moving forward with the rate study.  She mentioned the quarterly budget was submitted to the Commission.  Ms. Knight said the reason the budget had to be submitted three times, the rates not changing is all due to COVID.  Commissioner Tomasz said, “He thought the most important thing about having the water and sewer commission is that we were somewhat independent, we were not political and we decided what was best for water and sewer.  It sounds like we are going in the opposite direction-we make recommendation for rates but we don’t set the rates.  We make recommendations for the budget but again the City approves the budget.”  He further stated it concerns him that they are going from being independent to being almost a political unit.  The Commission tries to do what’s right and not what is politically favorable at the time.  Commissioner Friede expressed the same concern and suggested the Commission meet with the Mayor.  Commissioner Rogers was concerned about the rates going up by a larger percentage next year. Ms. Knight reminded the Commission that last year on July 1st the rates were raised 3.7% collectively between water and sewer.  She said there is still time to get the rate study done and it will be presented to the Board as well as the fee schedule.  
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to accept the Business Manager’s report.
Vote: 4 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede, Cook)

5. DPS Operations Reports
Jon-Eric noted the following on the Engineering Report;

· Tighe & Bond.   One of the tasks being worked on is looking at routing options to send the Indian Hill water down to the pump station.   This will be a $4-$5 million project to provide the ability of by-passing the two Artichokes when they go down from algae, since the need for fresh water will still be needed.  It will also allow for mixing because one of the options is to send water from any one of the reservoirs to the other for mixing.  All options are currently being put together.  It will probably be two to three weeks from a conceptual level just to get a rough idea of what the short list looks like.  It will then be opened up for discussion with the Commission and internally with DPS.  
· Notice of Intent was submitted to the West Newbury ConCom for building a stone foundation next to the spillway at the Lower Artichoke because the spillway is too narrow to support any kind of sand bags.  The spillway is about 3.2 feet below the FEMA 100 year flood.  The submission was rushed for this hurricane season which no hurricanes are currently tracking our way.  We got continued to next week’s ConCom meeting.  They questioned some of the wetland flags.  DEP wants to see an updated wetland flag-A & B series.  Once the approval comes through we will put out to bid for the construction.  We got rough quotes because we used the hurricane season as an emergency situation.  We think it should be under $50,000 for the foundation work.  
· Because the algae has been doing so well we have been working with Environmental Partners to do an interconnection with Amesbury.  We have a proposed connection on our side and their side.  It means we would do a hard type connection on both sides and come up with proper fittings and valves and end it with a cap/manhole.  In the future we could open up the manhole cover when needed, take off the cap and lay a temporary line across the Whittier Bridge creating a temporary interconnect.  As soon as we get approval from Amesbury and work with the Commission the connection work should be simple.  Each job should be under $10,000 just for the connection.  We will continue to work with Mass DOT regarding the interconnect.  They still have our draft plans for going across the bike path but the water line expands dramatically over 3,000 feet vs. 2,100 on the bridge.  It will be snaking quite a bit.  We will spend the next four or five months working with them.  No need for it now because the chance of an algae bloom right now is pretty slim.    
· Drone flights for the algae are complete because that event is over.  There will be more drone flights for both the proposed routes and the existing stream.  

· Rail Trail Berm behind WTP.  Working with Jordie Vining on reducing the fees.  The costs were close to $2 million.  They went before the City Council and it was sent to a subcommittee to approve the expenditures after reviewing the details in order for us to get the $1 million grant from the MVP.  The City needs proof of funding for our share of the costs.  Mr. White has a meeting 10/1/20 with GZA for the revetment which came in at $800,000.  Mr. White cannot understand why they are designing placed rip-rap in order to interlock at a shallow 34 degree off the horizontal slope when that would seem to create an easy run up for wave action into the treatment plant. He is proposing we use dump rip-rap and let it interlock when it’s dumped.  If it doesn’t interlock, you dump more.  Mr. White stated he is just trying to save money.  The planning department refuses to redesign it because it is too late.  They raised the berm to our benefit because we needed up to elevation 14 but its far away from revetment, it’s very wide and its gets very expensive and it impacts more than we needed it to.  
· Columbus Ave Water Main Replacement.  This project was supposed to take place last fall.  It was put off until the spring then COVID hit and construction shut down.  We’ve been working with the contractor to work out his schedule.  He may be here at the beginning of October.  They feel that the water main replacement can be completed in the month of October before the snow falls.  The water department and Jon Carey will observe the construction.  

David Shaw noted the following on the Sewer Collection Report;
Lift station/SLM maintenance/Miscellaneous:

· Yearly downtown flushing program is complete.

· July--14,899 LF and August--18,724 LF have been cleaned.

· Cleaning of lift station wet wells.

· Working with BETA for relocation of Water Street lift station due to flooding.  Mr. Shaw has talked with Jamie Tuccolo and Mr. Furnari about buying land.  There is some state land that might be available.
· Got prices from Ted Berry Co. to do a thorough cleaning of the main trunk line of Merrimac Street from bridge to the plant.  Would like to do that project next year some time if it can be put into the budget.  It would help the plant and our flows downtown.  

Commissioner Rogers asked about the odor complaint at the new Graf Road lift station.  Mr. Shaw said there had not been an issue since the station has been on line.  Oversized deodorizer blocks have been purchased and installed into the fans to help dissipate the smell.  We are also looking into a filter for the problem.  The wet well is clean and not retaining the grease like the old lift station.   
Plum Island Maintenance:

· Bush pumps have been repaired and reinstalled.   All 4 pumps are operational.  The oil leak previously mentioned was due to the amount of time the two pumps were simultaneously running full throttle.  Bush pump gave us two pumps at a minimal cost which are on standby.  There were some issues with the timing delays with the mission control alarms.  The PLC was telling the station that it wanted it to run but the VFD’s didn’t have time to ramp up and run so there were some faults that were messing up the station.  Air Vac came in and the time on the relay was increased so it gives the VFDs time to ramp up.  
· Weston and Sampson installed new relays for Mission Alarm.

· Preparing for winter.  Cleaning out the pits with the vac truck.  Doing preventive maintenance program. 

Jon Carey asked Dave Shaw if there is any benefit when they are doing hydrant flushing in certain areas of town to flow a hydrant into any of your sewer manholes.  Mr. Shaw thought that would be helpful and the water would be used for something productive.
Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;
· Jerry Cronin has been trying to get back on the FOG program.  A lot of businesses have been shut down, minimal use, etc.  We are not being too diligent or hard on restaurants at this point.  We know that revenue is down and they are not using the system as they were before.  Mr. Cronin is doing regular sampling and pretreatment inspections with all of our CIUs as well as SIUs.  A big accomplishment this summer was EPA promulgated regulations for the Dental Amalgam Rule which is basically getting all the dental facilities/offices that use amalgam to separate that so it doesn’t go into the sewer because of the mercury.  Twenty-five or so dental practices were hand delivered packages, surveys have come back and everyone is in compliance.  A notebook has been set up.  Periodic inspections will be done in a year to make sure they are still in compliance.  Moving forward we will push that inspection period out to every two or three years unless we have some bad actors.  
· The plant is running very well.  The odor control system is working pretty well.  No odor complaints.  The one caveat to that is the rail trail was opened up on an informal basis.  A couple of staff were out meeting the septage haulers that was dumping just as someone was walking by on the rail trail.  That person pulled his shirt up over his masked face because of the odor.  Just to put everyone on notice there will be odor complaints when they open the rail trail.   The active tanks that are open, the aeration tank, the bio filter which has an earthy musty odor and the septage facility are all within 25-30 feet of the rail trail and there are a couple of benches and hammock swings that are located very close to those facilities.  On many occasions Messrs. Furnari, Pratt, Tuccolo, and White have expressed our dismay as to those locations and we have been told they have been purchased and are going in.  Because of this there will be odor complaints and there will not be anything that can be done unless you want to spend another $5 million to completely encapsulate the entire plant in a bubble.
· One of the biggest expenses we had this spring was the Fournier Press # 1 which was rebuilt costing $50,000.  Number 2 needs to be done.  We will put that off until FY22 because our maintenance budget was cut by over $30,000.  We have had normal failures.  Our DO controllers are 10 years old and we have had to replace 3 of them.  They normally last three years unless you have an air blast cleaning system which gives them a lifespan of about 6 years.  We’ve gotten 10 years out of them so we’ve done very well but we did just replace 3.  A take home point here is that if we are reducing our maintenance budget, not by our choice, but the plant (new plant) is almost 10 years old.  It is at the half life cycle of the equipment and it is not going to get cheaper, it will get more expensive.  That needs to be kept in mind going forward.
· Since we last spoke in July our NPDES permit was in place at that time.  Because of the increased sampling of Ammonia, Nitrate, Nitrite, TKN and Total Nitrogen it’s an indication that EPA is looking more closely at nitrogen and nutrient removal for the future.  Before, the reporting was limited to just once a month and now we are down to once a week testing.  They are creating a database and are looking at what kind of nutrients we are putting into the river or basin and I anticipate that five years from now we will be looking at permit limits for nutrients.  Probably not phosphorus because we are not testing for that at this time but probably ammonia related molecules.  
· Mr. Pratt reported that he is working with Resiliency.  The Auditor’s office and the Mayor are looking at taking close to $500,000 out of the remaining funds from other projects in the enterprise to fund the make-up in the rail trail.  Keep that on your radar.
Jonathan Carey noted the following on the Water Construction Division report;

· Mr. Carey noted that he has been with the Department for just about a month.  When Jon Carey met with the Mayor on his first day he explained that the City has an aging system.  There’s been a lack of oversight and maintenance, etc. which can’t be fixed overnight.  He stated the department is in for a few years of needing some attention to not only water treatment but water distribution.  He has been working with MVPC and will be proposing some work with Environmental Partners to do some mapping, work on a hydraulic model and work towards unidirectional flushing all of which will help with water quality and the system moving forward.
· Fall flushing started on Monday (9/28/20).  We remediated an issue with Mike Goetee, Water Superintendent for West Newbury.  When we were clearing our main line back to the tank we located a cross-connection on Low Street and also a missing hydrant.  We’ve been encountering multiple GIS anomalies in terms of what is on paper maps versus what’s in the system, versus what’s in random files/folders.   I had a meeting with Nick Federico in Engineering and also with Gerard Whitten from MVPC and Mike Gonthier who’s been working with the GIS system for a while.  MVPC gave us an updated set of water charts relating to the Newburyport system.  As the crew is flushing we are updating what they are actually seeing in the field against what is in GIS.  We have it in a grid system thanks to Gerard and there is a new list.  We now have a street index which makes it easier to navigate.  First night of flushing will be 10/1/20.  We currently completed the trunk line from Rawson Street tank back to the plant.  We pulled Storey Ave all the way back from Ferry Road out to Three Roads, Ferry Road back to the West Newbury line in an attempt to help Mike Goetee because we were receiving dirty water calls from West Newbury in addition to other sections of town.  These calls are being tracked daily in the office on a spreadsheet.  Once flushing is done we can review and get Environmental Partners involved in a hydraulic study as well as get a handle on what Newburyport has in the ground and compare what we have and what our GIS has.  That spreadsheet may lend some credence to certain areas in town that we have either cross connections, closed valves, etc. We do know of an obstruction coming up Spring Lane and Mr. Carey is working with Tom Cusick and Chris Hood at the plant.  He will be getting in touch with a contractor who does camera work as the plant is currently not able to push water up Spring Lane.  That is a critical area in terms of the distribution system.  We are working on getting quotes and getting that contractor in sooner rather than later.  
· Mr. Carey has been in touch with Carl Soper for leak detection and will move forward after flushing.  

· Mr. Carey has been working to bring service renewals back in-house when deemed relevant and necessary.  We have done two so far.  One at Ferry Road and one on Jefferson Street.  We also did a double in-line gate valve installation on Hay Street.  

· The Graf Road and Low Street valve replacement did not go according to plan.  We got the valve dug but were unable to shut it down.  There is something in that area that does not correspond with GIS.  Working to resolve that so the valve can be replaced.  

· Working with the contractors in the City to get everyone in line.  There was a lack of oversight as far as contractors doing what they want, when they want.  I have been meeting with the contractors and letting them know my expectations.  
· Homeowners who want service renewals from their house to the curb stop will be given the option to go all the back to the corporation.  If they choose to, we will provide materials but we are not digging and doing the work.  It will be on the contractor at their cost.  If it is a situation where we are not able to meet the DEP and state criteria required then we will go in and do the work ourselves.  Hopefully that will assist in trimming the budget slightly.  
· In the first couple of weeks I have got the trench box which is a high safety item and is now functional and is at the crew’s disposal.  

· All dig sites have been paved.

· Performed a cast iron fitting inventory and reorganized storage at the yard.  Better inventory on tools.  Conducting service inspections.  Crews are looking for things in the field that may be out of place, as an example an exposed active main on Perkins Way.  Maintenance on vehicles.  
· Commission Rogers had a question regarding flushing on Storeybrooke Road and an unusually high amount of dirty water that took longer to get rid of.  Is that part of the West Newbury issue?  Mr. Carey responded that he believed it was.  There were several calls that included State Street at Agave all the way to and into West Newbury.  Only the main transmission trunk line from the tank back to the plant was being flushed.  As mentioned before that lateral cross connection between the mains on Low Street could have been a contributing factor.  We are finding things in the GIS that are not accurate or not accurately represented and we are working through that.  I spoke with Tom Cusick who submitted a proposal either the end of last year or beginning of this year regarding Environmental Partners moving forward.  Looking at the state of the distribution system it’s going to cost some money to move forward.  We are going to need to bring in an outside engineering firm and do some main tracing.   Given what was encountered during this first month I would say conservatively only 50% of what’s in the GIS for water is probably accurate.  In the Kent Street High Street area we have encountered multiple valves that are broken or not surrounded on the gate valves.  We will need to address that area.  I have looked at quotes for insertion valves so that we can limit the amount of outside money being spent towards that program and then we can do all of the other work in house.  It will probably be around $25,000 to put in the insertion valves needed so that we can then isolate and replace the other valves.  This will be an ongoing project.  I cannot say at this point how many valves are working or not working.   I’m hesitant to spend any money at this time on an outside firm to exercise valves that aren’t able to be exercised for various reasons. 
· Mr. Carey stated that just before he started there was a main break on the Route 1 south off ramp coming down onto Merrimac Street and that repair cost $25,000 because the department was unable to complete it due to the depth of the excavation (13’ deep trench).  The line in question is a service line to Michael’s Harborside.  There are no other buildings capped off of that main and the main is routed up the off ramp under the Route 1 Bridge and then connects into Michael’s Harborside.  There is an 8” stub off Merrimac Street just past where the kayak rental building is that goes in the access road to Michael’s Harborside.  Matt Coogan, the Mayor’s assistant was going to look into the property owners that it would impact and work on some form of verbal easement.  We have the pipe in stock and it is something we could do in house.  I put that on the high importance list because if that main does break under the bridge we do not have the equipment, there is no space and it would need to be shut down and Michael’s would be without water.   If we catch it right off the bat I can’t speak to what possible damage would occur to the undermining and the bridge integrity and it is a huge issue.  
Tom Cusick noted the following on the Water Treatment Plant Facilities Report;
Algae Bloom Upper and Lower artichoke Reservoirs Memo

· Mr. Cusick directed the Commission to the Memorandum to the Mayor that was included in their packets.  He stated that people on staff and limnologists were already doing testing at the reservoirs and they knew that the situation could happen.  He’s always spoken about the amount of phosphorus or food and the agricultural impacts of that area and trying to put together a plan to deal with the situation specifically.  We had to elevate that plan due to the bloom.  We had a gentleman from EPA come immediately once it was discovered there was a Cyanobacteria Bloom.  We had hoped to have an action plan already on file but we had to make one up along the way.  It went pretty well.  It was a team effort, working with different consultants and obviously the operational staff was key and the support from the administration.  
· Multiple treatments were done from analyzing what we had and the biggest concern was toxicity.  That was the driver when you are treating a large algal bloom.  If that is present you can make the situation that much worse.  We had very low levels to almost no detect on all our samples.  It was determined we could go ahead with the treatment process.  We did that systematically over the course of two weeks and it was successful.  Worked with DEP, the Mayor’s Office and had multiple press releases.  We started with a water restriction which the Commission was involved with and that restriction worked.  We are back to normal but there is more work to do.  There is a massive amount of food in the Upper Artichoke.  If we have any kind of weather conditions like we had prior, we will more than likely get a bloom.  We are going to put together a presentation for everyone with the help of Don Kretchmer, our limnologist and Ken Wagner.  Not sure of the forum and who will attend but it is important to understand that this is not a good situation and we need to look at some long and short term goals and how we’re going to address them.  This will come with a price tag.  Everything that Jon Carey spoke about and what we are seeing as far as disinfection by products start at the source and they end up at the tap based on how we manage the distribution system.  The distribution system has been managed poorly and that’s the result of the disinfection by products.  The good news is the plant is operating to the best of its ability.  The operations staff is doing a great job.  We’ve made some small changes to increase the efficiency of what we are doing.  What we do out at the sources themselves will be a joint effort and we’ve talked about that and that’s what Jon-Eric White talked about with Tighe & Bond.  It will be more work to get some more results.  If we had the ability to pull water directly from Indian Hill that would have given us a bigger comfort level when trying to deal with a large algae bloom.  Having the interconnection with other communities is obviously important to have.  Hopefully we never have to use it.  The addition of a pipeline should give us the operational latitude to do many things both in operating with impacts from climate change or a backwater event from the Merrimac River and being able to switch from a different intake source or dealing with long-term dredging at the Upper or Lower Artichoke.  It’s an Operator’s dream to have that flexibility.  That is why we put it in the scope of work with Tighe & Bond.  
· Commission Rogers stated the newspaper reported the dairy farm put in fencing to keep their cattle back.  He asked if that had been verified.  Mr. Cusick said it had not been verified.  A site visit needs to be coordinated to verify it.  There has been some back and forth with City Council on some of the ownership rights.  Mr. Cusick does not feel he will be denied a site visit.  City Council is also working on a storm water management plan for the runoff.  We would like to start a dialog for additional mitigation.  City Council is requesting test information which we can provide.  Mr. Cusick feels there needs to be more information because he feels there are many other impacts out there.  Commissioner Rogers felt that because the reservoir is so shallow it was possible.  Mr. Cusick feels that there may be a need in the short term for some dredging.  There may be a loss between the Indian Hill and the Upper Artichoke.  Chris Hood feels that it is really choked down because it is a natural run by gravity when the valve is opened so it’s not efficient.  The pipeline work could add some efficiency into the process.  One thing that was done was the reservoirs were kept higher.  There were not a lot of water quality complaints or taste and odor complaints.
· We did adjust the water restriction and we are now allowing outside watering on odd and even days at specific times which was based off the 2016 drought advisory.  The first restriction was based purely off the algal bloom and the second was a product of the current weather conditions.
· Source to Tap – Tap:  Third quarter sampling for TTHMs and HAA5.  We have an OEL exceedance.  We are not in violation but it means we are trending towards a violation.  The TTHMs came back for that quarter the highest on record.  When the consultants were asked why, they all were saying it has to do with the distribution system.  Spring flushing was modified due to COVID and breaks.  Flushing is the only tool right now, short term to try and mitigate some of the disinfection by products.  We are doing additional testing at the plant/collection additional data, so essentially we are doing our own TTHM testing.  We are building a graph off the testing that is being done from the outside contracted labs.  Our testing is pretty close.  It gives us a good idea of what is going on in the system.  We’ve added additional sites, added tank sites, pre and post chlorination for the Island, more sites out on the Island because that is our end point.  Maybe if we start working through the whole flushing program and we’ve done everything that we absolutely can and we start seeing some improvements on our source water and we’re happy, that will go away.  If it doesn’t go away and it continues we may have to change the type of chlorination we do for the Island.  Change to something that would not give us more of a disinfection by product.  We are essentially double chlorinating.  We are boosting chlorination to get what we need for a residual. 
· OEL and LRAA Graph – Mr. Cusick pointed out the exceedance on 10/27/18.  Circle Finishing came into discussion again because they may have an impact on the graph.
· Mr. Carey reiterated the need to spend money on the neglected distribution system.  
Ms. Knight stated she went back into the history of the sent budgets for FY21 proposed budgets.  Each time there was a change the Director, Tony Furnari, instructed her to send them to the Commission.  On 3/20/20 she sent the proposed water and sewer budget and the CIP.  On 6/24/20 FY21 proposed budget cuts were sent.  On 9/24/20 the nine month budget was sent to the Commissioners.  Commissioner Tomasz said his issue was not that they were not being sent the budgets it was that their input on the budget was being limited.  

Mr. Furnari wanted to commend the staff on their hard work:  Tom with the Algal Bloom, Julie with the budgets, Jon, Dave Shaw.  He mentioned how he was out for a month with rotator cuff and bicep surgery and his mother passed away.  He appreciated the staff picking up the pace to make this go smooth.  We have had a tough year with COVID and we are in a position that we aren’t used to being in.  We want to try to get back to normal.  We have a lot of staff here who care about their jobs as you can tell and we want to move forward doing our best for the City of Newburyport.   
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to accept the DPS Operation Reports as presented. 
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede – Bob Cook exited meeting at approximately 6:00 pm)

6. Old/New Business

None.
7. Warrant Signing

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to accept 27 warrants as presented.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

8. Adjournment
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to adjourn the meeting.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush
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